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of laulima (cooperation) to find common 
ground with our colleagues across the aisle on 
the issues that matter most to our country. 
That’s how we can truly honor our GABBY’s 
service and courage. 

f 

HONORING THE RETIREMENT OF 
MR. ROBERT FITCH 

HON. JAMES P. MORAN 
OF VIRGINIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, January 25, 2012 

Mr. MORAN. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
pay tribute to Mr. Robert Fitch on the occasion 
of his retirement as Senior Vice President, 
Regulatory Affairs, for BAE Systems, Inc. One 
of my constituents living in Arlington, Virginia, 
Mr. Fitch has over 41 years of distinguished 
service to our nation, serving in key manage-
ment positions in the military, the legislative 
branch of government, and the aerospace and 
defense industry. 

Prior to his current position, Mr. Fitch served 
as Senior Vice President, Government Rela-
tions, for BAE Systems, Inc. He had responsi-
bility for all legislative affairs and government 
relations activities for the company’s U.S.- 
based business. He is also a member of the 
BAE Systems, Inc. Board of Directors. As a 
senior leader in the company during a period 
of significant change and growth, he has been 
recognized on numerous occasions for his 
commitment to excellence and visionary lead-
ership. 

Robert previously held the position of Vice 
President, Government Relations with Marconi 
North America and Tracor, Inc. Prior to Tracor, 
he was the Vice President, Corporate Stra-
tegic Development for GDE Systems, Inc., a 
subsidiary of Tracor. 

During the 1970’s, Mr. Fitch served in the 
U.S. Army. His assignments included the Pen-
tagon as the Army’s functional officer for tac-
tical intelligence programs; Germany as the 
aide to an infantry division commander; the 
Cryptologic School as a company commander 
of 300 men and women; and Vietnam as an 
advisor. His awards include the Legion of 
Merit and the Bronze Star. 

From 1984 to 1993, Mr. Fitch was the Sen-
ior Professional Staff Member and Director of 
the Program and Budget Authorization Staff of 
the House Permanent Select Committee on 
Intelligence. His responsibilities included over-
sight and coordination of staff reviews of na-
tional and tactical intelligence activities. Spe-
cific areas of specialty included space and air-
borne reconnaissance, industrial base, acqui-
sition reform and support to military oper-
ations. In December 1992, he served on the 
Intelligence Transition Team for the new ad-
ministration. 

He holds a bachelor’s degree in Political 
Science from the University of Rhode Island 
and an MBA from the Graduate School of 
Management at the University of Dallas. Most 
recently, Robert completed the Program for 
Senior Executives in National and International 
Security at Harvard University. 

Mr. Fitch is a member of the George C. 
Marshall Foundation’s Board of Trustees; 
Ford’s Theatre Board of Governors; and the 
National Cryptologic Museum Foundation’s 
Board of Directors. He is a member of the 
Sigma Iota Epsilon Business Honor Society, 

and is a Principal for the Council for Excel-
lence in Government. He has served on the 
USO World Board of Governors; Board of Di-
rectors for the National Military Intelligence As-
sociation; and on the Technical Committee of 
the American Institute of Aeronautics & Astro-
nautics. 

Mr. Speaker, I am pleased to recognize the 
efforts and accomplishments of this out-
standing industry leader. I congratulate and 
thank Bob Fitch for his many years of service 
to this nation and wish him a happy retire-
ment. 

f 

CONGRATULATING JIM PARENT 

HON. CHRISTOPHER S. MURPHY 
OF CONNECTICUT 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, January 25, 2012 

Mr. MURPHY of Connecticut. Mr. Speaker, 
I rise today to congratulate Jim Parent on his 
retirement as President of the Connecticut 
State Council of Machinists. 

James M. Parent was born in 1946 in Van 
Buren, Maine, and now lives with his wife 
Robertine in Glastonbury where they raised 
their two children. A former member of the 
Glastonbury Democratic Town Committee, Jim 
has also served as Vice Chair of the Demo-
cratic State Central Finance Committee. 

Jim served his country in Vietnam and re-
turned to continue his public service by joining 
the labor movement. Jim’s knowledge and ex-
pertise as an activist for Connecticut’s machin-
ists started when he was employed at Pratt & 
Whitney in 1965 in East Hartford. Since then, 
Jim has been a fierce advocate for the Ma-
chinists’ 14,000 members, and has served as 
the Business Representative for the Machin-
ists Union, Executive Board member of the 
Connecticut State Council of Machinists and 
as Hartford Area Vice President from 1986 to 
1991, when he was elected President of the 
Council. 

As President, he has been a leading advo-
cate for workers in Connecticut. I witnessed 
his leadership firsthand when we worked to-
gether to fight the closing of the Pratt & Whit-
ney Connecticut Airfoil Repair Operation 
(CARO) and Cheshire Engine Center. 

Jim’s advocacy earned him the Connecticut 
AFL–CIO Leadership Award in 1997. I am 
proud to call Jim Parent an ally in the fight to 
keep good jobs in Connecticut, and to stop the 
crippling trend of outsourcing. We have 
worked together to bring jobs back to the 
United States through efforts to strengthen 
‘‘Buy American’’ laws. I know that Jim will con-
tinue to be a leader and an advocate for Con-
necticut’s working families even after his re-
tirement. I am honored to call Jim Parent my 
friend, and I wish him well in his retirement. 

f 

HONORING THE LIFE OF MAYOR 
HIRAM PALEY 

HON. TIMOTHY V. JOHNSON 
OF ILLINOIS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, January 25, 2012 

Mr. JOHNSON of Illinois. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
today in recognition of the life of Mr. Hiram 
Paley, former Mayor of Urbana, IL, and Asso-

ciate Professor Emeritus at the University of Il-
linois in Mathematics. Mr. Paley passed away 
on Monday, January 9, at the age of 78 at the 
Carle Foundation hospital in Urbana, IL, after 
his long fight with cancer. 

Hiram Paley was an excellent representa-
tion of what living the American dream is all 
about. He was born the son of Russian immi-
grants and rose above humble beginnings to 
obtain his doctorate in mathematics with a 
specialization in algebra. Mr. Paley became a 
professor at the University of Illinois in 1959 
where he would meet his wife of over 50 
years, Jean Paley. Together they had three 
children. He soon became active in the local 
community, eventually rising to the Office of 
Mayor for the town of Urbana, IL. He served 
a single term as Mayor. Afterward, he re-
mained active in community events throughout 
the rest of his life. He remained always per-
ceptive to the concerns of everyday citizens 
with whom he interacted. 

It is paramount to emphasize that although 
Hiram Paley was not of the same political af-
filiation as I, he was always civil and respectful 
toward individuals who did not share similar 
political philosophies. This is an underlying 
theme that we as leaders should glean most 
from this man’s life. This ideal ought to be at 
the forefront of our debates today. Civility and 
discourse in politics may seem like a large 
river, seemingly impossible to cross, but in ac-
tuality, our political reality today is but a mod-
est stream that is only in need of leadership 
to step across and achieve consensus. And 
that model is what government is truly about. 
Thank you, Mr. Paley, for your excellent ex-
ample and extraordinary life, as well as your 
service to our Nation; you shall be missed tre-
mendously. 

f 

IN CELEBRATION OF DR. MARTIN 
LUTHER KING, JR., DAY 2012 

HON. LAURA RICHARDSON 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Wednesday, January 25, 2012 

Ms. RICHARDSON. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
today in celebration of Dr. Martin Luther King, 
Jr., Day, an appropriate reminder of Dr. King’s 
legacy, the civil rights struggle and the impor-
tance of serving one’s community to make the 
country stronger. 

Dr. Martin Luther King’s legacy is a symbol 
of the American values of progress, peace, 
and equality that have come to define Amer-
ican exceptionalism. Although we still have a 
long way to go to reach Dr. King’s promised 
land, the strides taken toward racial equality 
since his March on Washington are a testa-
ment to the power of his non-violent message. 

On this day, we not only celebrate the leg-
acy of Dr. King, but we commit ourselves to 
giving back to our communities. Dr. King’s 
spirit compels us to use this day to volunteer 
our time in service of our neighborhoods. This 
year, millions of Americans across the country 
demonstrated their commitment to Dr. King’s 
vision of a better world by offering their help 
to countless service projects and activities na-
tionwide. 

Dr. King once said ‘‘the moral arc of the uni-
verse is long, but it bends toward justice.’’ It 
is on this day—nearly 44 years after his 
death—that we remember his words and con-
tinue our struggle toward racial, social, and 
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economic justice. While an assassin may have 
felled the Dreamer; the dream of Dr. King still 
lives in the hearts and minds of people of 
goodwill everywhere in the world. 

In these tough economic times, it is impor-
tant to remember the message Dr. King es-
poused—non-violence, determination, peace, 
and justice. These values have seen us 
through the tumultuous uproar of the 1960s 
and continue to persevere today. 

Dr. King’s words not only inspired social 
movements in the United States, but were a 
heavy influence in Poland, the nations of east-
ern and central Europe, and more recently in 
Egypt and Tunisia. 

Dr. King, Jr., recognized that the struggle for 
civil rights and workers’ rights were inex-
tricably linked. Both required that the basic 
rights of all people are equal and ought to be 
honored equally, whether by an employer or 
by the United States government. It is by the 
light of his example that we should confront 
the hardships that face this generation of 
American citizens. 

Mr. Speaker, I urge my colleagues to join 
me in celebrating the gift of hope that Dr. King 
gave to so many and to remember the dream 
that he so eloquently articulated. We remem-
ber Dr. King’s sacrifice and resolve to keep his 
dream alive through tolerance, altruism and 
community service. 

f 

IN SUPPORT OF LEGISLATION 
CONTINUING AVIATION AND SUR-
FACE TRANSPORTATION PRO-
GRAMS 

HON. DANNY K. DAVIS 
OF ILLINOIS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, January 25, 2012 

Mr. DAVIS of Illinois. Mr. Speaker, I am 
pleased that the House of Representatives 
this week passed legislation to continue vital 
aviation and surface transportation programs 
while Congress completes a comprehensive, 
long-term reauthorization of the Federal Avia-
tion Act. Importantly, the temporary extension 
contains no negative policy provisions, reduc-
tions in funding, or political grandstanding. 
Rather, it is a clean extension until mid-Feb-
ruary. 

Aviation and surface transportation pro-
grams represent critical elements of our econ-
omy. The current extension avoids another 
Republican-led shut down, as occurred last 
summer—a shutdown that jeopardized the 
jobs of tens of thousands of workers and re-
sulted in hundreds of millions of dollars in lost 
revenue. I also am very pleased that the 
House of Representatives appointed con-
ferees so that Congress can complete the 
long-term reauthorization of the important pro-
grams related to the Federal Aviation Adminis-
tration. Our nation enjoys one of the best and 
strongest aviation systems in the world; Con-
gress must do our part to update and 
strengthen our aviation laws in a permanent 
way to provide economic and workforce secu-
rity and safety related to air transportation. A 
full reauthorization will improve the safety, effi-
ciency and competitiveness of our aviation 
system. 

MATTOON HIGH SCHOOL BAND 
STUDENTS SELECTED FOR ALL- 
STATE 

HON. TIMOTHY V. JOHNSON 
OF ILLINOIS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, January 25, 2012 

Mr. JOHNSON of Illinois. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
today to honor Sarah Bradbury, Brittney 
Evans, and Megan Schuler for their accom-
plishments in the Mattoon High School band. 
They have been selected to the All-State Con-
cert Band and the All-State Orchestra. 
Bradbury, on French horn, will play with the 
All-State Concert Band while Evans, oboe, 
and Schuler, trombone, will play with the All- 
State orchestra. The three will represent the 
Mattoon High School Pride of the Green Wave 
Band Program at the Illinois Music Educators 
Association All-State Conference in Peoria. 
Rehearsals and performances will take place 
from Wednesday to Saturday. 

This is the highest honor for a junior or sen-
ior musician to accomplish; each participant 
went through a tough audition back in Octo-
ber. ‘‘Of the tens of thousands of musicians 
throughout the state, 300 winds and percus-
sionists are selected from nine districts to par-
ticipate in the two All-State Concert Bands and 
Orchestras.’’ 

The Mattoon High School Pride of the 
Green Wave band is directed by Todd Black 
and James Stanford. I would like to further 
congratulate these directors on a job well 
done; everyone’s family, community, and 
school are extremely proud of the accomplish-
ments of Sarah, Brittney, and Megan. 

f 

WORLD WAR II MEMORIAL 
PRAYER ACT OF 2011 

SPEECH OF 

HON. MARCY KAPTUR 
OF OHIO 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, January 24, 2012 

Ms. KAPTUR. Mr. Speaker, today the 
House considered the World War II Memorial 
Prayer Act, which I cosponsored and was 
pleased to vote in favor of. The bill directs the 
U.S. Department of the Interior to include 
President Franklin D. Roosevelt’s prayer with 
the nation on D–Day at the World War II Me-
morial in Washington, DC. 

It is not possible to overstate the importance 
of D–Day in World War II, or the enormity of 
the battle the 160,000 Allied troops faced. The 
victory there allowed 100,000 soldiers to start 
to march across Europe to defeat Hitler and 
the Nazi forces. The battle came with an enor-
mous cost; 9,000 soldiers were killed or 
wounded, including thousands of American 
troops there to help liberate Europe and win 
the war. 

At home, as the battle was being waged on 
the beaches of Normandy, President Roo-
sevelt led the nation in a prayer over the 
radio. The moving prayer concluded with 
these words: 

With Thy blessing, we shall prevail over 
the unholy forces of our enemy. Help us to 
conquer the apostles of greed and racial arro-
gances. Lead us to the saving of our country, 
and with our sister nations into a world 

unity that will spell a sure peace—a peace 
invulnerable to the schemings of unworthy 
men. And a peace that will let all of men live 
in freedom, reaping the just rewards of their 
honest toil. Thy will be done, Almighty God. 
Amen. 

As the author of the original legislation to 
create the World War II Memorial, I think it is 
fitting to include President Roosevelt’s prayer 
at the Memorial grounds. The prayer is not 
only important historically, but it allows us to 
honor those for whom the country was pray-
ing, but also those at home who were com-
forted by this prayer. 

It will be 25 years ago next month that an 
important question was posed to me at a fish 
fry in Jerusalem Township, Ohio, by a World 
War II veteran, Roger Durbin. Mr. Durbin was 
a veteran of World War II and he wanted to 
know why there was no memorial for the war 
in our nation’s capital. We set to work to-
gether, and 17 years later the nation dedi-
cated the World War II Memorial on the Na-
tional Mall in Washington, DC. Unfortunately, 
Roger passed away before the dedication. But 
I am sure he would be pleased with the pas-
sage of this bill here today. 

f 

RECOGNIZING NATIONAL SCHOOL 
CHOICE WEEK 

HON. MIKE PENCE 
OF INDIANA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, January 25, 2012 

Mr. PENCE. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
recognize January 22–28, 2012, as National 
School Choice Week. Our children are the fu-
ture of this great Nation, and they should be 
able to attend the highest-quality schools pos-
sible. Improving the quality of education and 
expanding access to highly effective schools is 
an important step toward ensuring that all of 
our children receive the best possible edu-
cation in America. 

This week, more than 400 events will be 
held in all 50 states to advance and support 
school choice. Tens of thousands of Ameri-
cans will be taking part in these events includ-
ing parents, teachers, and guardians respon-
sible for taking care of our Nation’s children. 
America is blessed to have a multitude of 
high-quality public schools, public charter 
schools, and nonpublic schools, as well as 
many high-quality teaching professionals who 
are committed to educating our children. 

This past year, my home State of Indiana 
enacted meaningful and comprehensive edu-
cation reform that provides parents with the 
freedom to make sure their child gets the best 
education possible. And last year I was proud 
to support Speaker BOEHNER’s Scholarships 
for Opportunity and Results Act (H.R. 471) 
when it passed the House of Representatives. 
The SOAR Act allows for education scholar-
ships to be provided to children in the District 
of Columbia so that they can receive a high 
quality education regardless of their race or in-
come status in society. Research dem-
onstrates conclusively and consistently that 
providing children with multiple schooling op-
tions improves academic performance and pa-
rental satisfaction. 

And so I rise today in strong support of Na-
tional School Choice Week because I support 
empowering parents with school choice. Every 
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